HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, MARCH 12, 2019 – 7:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:00 p.m. with Selectmen Kim R. Roy, Troy E. Garron and Thomas Millias present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Swearing in of Fire Department personnel
Call Firefighter Deputy Fire Chief Stephen Heath

Fulltime Firefighter Lt. Joseph Gibbons

Fulltime Firefighter Paul Gallagher

Call Firefighter Sean Gunderman

Fulltime Firefighter Kyle Rogers

30 yrs. of service, Joseph Basile 

Chief Viveiros, welcomed everyone to the department’s promotional/swearing-in ceremony for our new firefighters and thanked the Board for having them here tonight and for the support they have given his department over the years as well as the families who came out tonight to support our members.  He stated that being a firefighter requires hard work and dedication – you’re required to spend countless hours away from your family and no firefighter would be successful in their career without the support and encouragement of their family.
He further wanted to say that with them this evening is Anthony Hardy and Owen O’Sullivan who have recently graduated from the Plymouth County Fire and Rescue Training Association Firefighter I/II program.  Both of them have spent over six months of their own time learning the basic skills they needed to be a firefighter and are now scheduled to begin an EMT training in May.  He congratulated both guys on a job well done and wished them well in the next phase of their training. 

The above firefighters (in bold) each were introduced individually by Chief Viveiros and he said a little bit about each one, sworn in by Assistant Town Clerk, Susan Lawless then pinned.  
Lastly on behalf of the Massachusetts Fire Service Commission Chief Viveiros presented Call Firefighter Joseph Basile a 30-year Service Award from the Massachusetts Fire Services.  
The Board continued their meeting downstairs in Selectmen Meeting Room
Appointments to Halifax Fireworks Committee - Jeanne Donahue & Kathleen McLaughlin

Donahue and McLaughlin both expressed interest in serving on the Halifax Fireworks Committee.  Donahue said that she moved here six months ago and saw that there was a need for members and thought this was a great way to meet friends.  McLaughlin said that she has been a teacher for thirty-five years and has been involved in many fundraisers and thought she could bring some of that experience to the table.  She has been a resident for twenty years.
Millias thanked the both of them for volunteering.  Roy added that the 4th of July event is a great family day with all the events that happen throughout the day.  She also wanted to thank Janice Hayward for getting the committee going again.
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Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously appointed Jeanne Donahue and Kathleen McLaughlin to the Halifax Fireworks Committee, terms to expire August 31, 2021.  
MINUTES

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:

Executive Session – January 22, 2019

AGENDA

No addition to the agenda for Tuesday, March 12, 2019.
AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 78
	$ 363,321.13

	Vendor Warrant
	# 79
	$   45,571.54

	Withholding Warrant
	# 80
	$ 131,586.80

	School Warrant
	# 81
	$ 220,466.00

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   23,758.95

	from 2/15/19 – 2/24/19
	
	

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   48,385.41

	from 2/25/19 – 3/3/19
	
	


APPROVED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 82
	$ 1,357,159.11

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 3
	$        5,160.00


APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills with the exception of Roy abstaining from payment to MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc.:
	MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (FY 2019 policy)……...
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/February) …………………
Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/February) …..............................
Michael Gilman Esq. (legal/February) ………………................

KP Law, P.C. (legal/January)…………………………………...
	$ 1,775.00
$ 1,896.88
$ 5,376.95
$    539.00
$ 3,055.11


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Spring Splash/Polar Plunge
The Silver Lake Regional Middle School PTO would like to request access to use the Lingan Street beach for a “Spring Splash/Polar Plunge” on May 5 in order to raise funds for the programs that the PTO sponsors.  
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Participants/Parents/Guardians will be required to complete a liability waiver and the PTO will have Halifax Police and Fire on the site (I’m not sure whether they have contacted the departments already).  The event should run about an hour.
Seelig did not see any problem but recommended that the Board grant a waiver for non-residents to use the beach that day.  The Board may wish to forego having the PTO pay for the details since this would lower the amount that was raised.  Roy asked that he check with the police chief to see if he has it in his budget.  Garron suggested that they check with the fire chief and the Park Commissioners.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously granted the request from the Silver Lake Regional Middle School PTO to use the Lingan Street beach for a Spring Splash/Polar Plunge”.
Unregistered Vehicle Permit
Mr. Richard Harrison’s permit for the unregistered vehicle on his property at Map 73, Lot 7A on Plymouth Street expired on January 9th.  Seelig asked the Board if they wanted to remind him of this and give him thirty days to remove the vehicle.  Roy thought two weeks and Millias agreed stating that it was a fair amount of time.   
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millis, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter to Richard Harrison stating that his vehicle needs to be removed within two weeks. 

John Peck - Earth Removal Permit

Mr. Peck had visited the selectmen’s office on February 26th and dropped off a plan showing piles of about 2,000 cubic yards.  He said that this dirt will be moved to other parts of the property thereby not requiring a permit.  Seelig is unsure what the Board would like to do about the materials previously removed from the site.

Millias asked how do they determine of how much was moved.  Garron said that if he continues to work on the property a letter should be sent to him stating nothing is to be removed.   Seelig said that he previously said that he moved over 1,000 cubic yards but they don’t have anything showing the amount.  Roy agreed with Seelig saying that he admitted he removed dirt and she does not want it to appear that they are giving him a pass.  She said that that they should let Peck know that they want to make this right and be consistent therefore they will need to know how much was removed and he will need to make payment on that amount.  Seelig said they could ask him for slips and Millias said he is not sure if he did them.  Seelig will notify Peck.  
Trucks and Speeding on Walnut Street
The Police Chief received a complaint from a resident about truck traffic and speeding on Walnut Street.  Traffic on the road has been a problem in years past.  The Town cannot do anything directly about the amount of truck traffic (any diversion would require Bridgewater to OK it) but can enforce the speed limit (30 mph as it is thickly settled).  The Chief is looking at the possibility of working with the State Police and MassDOT about truck weight enforcement.

Soft Recyclables Contract

Steve Hayward and Susan Johnston have proposed a contract with Simple Recycling for curbside pickup of materials, both recycling and solid waste, in specially marked bins.  That would divert more materials from both waste streams.  Town Counsel has reviewed the contract and Seelig has submitted the revisions to Steve and Susan for their review and to send it to Simple Recycling.  Seelig will ask them to come in once a draft contract has been approve by the parties to explain this to the Board and answer any questions.
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Highway Garage Gas Tank Project

Underground gas tanks should be removed this week.  Departments are using the Mobil Station to fill up.

Web Site Project

A draft agreement is bouncing between Town Counsel and CivicPlus.  

Fire Suppression Project
Paul J. Rogan, the GC, is in contact with the staff at the Elementary School about site visits.  Seelig does not expect that any work will be done during the April vacation.  One work day was lost last week because of the snowstorm. 

Town Moderator - Town Meeting Discussion

The Town Moderator, Dennis Carman, would like to meet with interested parties about the town meeting process. He mentioned about to seeing if we can chart a course where everyone can continue to participate, but where we can get to a place where there is more mutual respect.  It was suggested they could meet with him on April 9th or the 23rd. 
Mailbox Kiosks

The Planning Board did contact the Halifax Post Office about this issue and the Post Office was not helpful.  Seelig is going to contact the Post Office to see if they would meet with the Selectmen/Planning Board about this.  If he cannot make any progress, he will try Congressman Keating’s office.

Marijuana/Host Community Agreement

A firm called Mass Cannsit asked about an HCA. They did not mention a site or a particular activity.  Seelig provided them with the information about Halifax but is not sure if they will follow up.  
407 South Street

The Building Committee staff has boarded up the house at the above location and Fire Department has placed a “no rescue” sign at the property.  Seelig will go to take a look to see if there is any immediate work that needs to be done.  A resident did contact the Selectmen’s Office to say that the Town should have given the occupant additional time to move out even though it is likely that the person’s new living space was superior to the conditions at 407 South Street.

Chapter 90 Allocation

If the legislation passes, the amount for FY2020 will be $269,350 approximately no change from FY2019.  Seelig will have an article to present at Town Meeting assuming that the Legislature approves something by May 13th.
Wheels Park Sign

The Holly family has installed a new sign at the Gordon J. Riker Wheels Park last week.  A letter Seelig would like a thank you letter sent from the BOS thanking them for the donation of the sign and putting it up.
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Green Apple Farms Solar - Franklin Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to sign the PILOT agreements between Green Apple Farms IV LLC and the Town of Halifax for a large solar array located at 269 Franklin Street. 
Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness Grant

Seelig is asking for a letter of support from the Board of Selectmen for an application for the above program.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter of support for the Town of Halifax’s application for a Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness Grant.
Veterans Care Package Drop Off Box

Jake Oliveira, an Eagle Scout candidate, has proposed a drop off box at Town Hall or some other suitable location for veterans’ care packages.  Although he has not specifically asked for a meeting with the Selectmen as he is in contact with Wil Corey, Seelig could set one up.  The BOS stated that once he has something to present have him come in.  Seelig will find out what the item are.
Inmate Work Crews for Litter Pickup
Given the discussion about litter on the road sides, Seelig asked if the Board like him to contact the Sheriff’s Office about having a crew come back for litter pickup?  He believes that the last time this happened was in 2017 and added that the Town will need to pay for lunch.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig send a letter to the Sherriff’s office asking if a crew could come and do litter pick-up.  
Generations Sandwich Board Sign

Generations would like to place a sign on the lawn of the CoA three or four days before they hold any events.  A photograph of the type of sign is in the mail file.  The Building Inspector did say that a sign permit would be needed.  Roy was okay with it as long as they got a permit.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously granted Generations permission to place a non-electric message board on the lawn of the Council on Aging or Town Hall 3 or 4 days before events and to be taken down within 24 hours of each event.   
Road Opening - Pine Street
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval of Permit #2019-02 issued to Northern Drill Service, Inc. to excavate two (2) 4” test boring cuts at the Pine Street Bridge to test boring for new bridge design.   

Doors/Windows/Siding Project
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously affirmed approval of the following proposal requests that were signed by the Seelig:

	#15  
	for
	$1,803.87

	#16
	for
	$2,515.80

	#17
	for
	$4,887.04


Aldana Road Parcel - Fisheries and Wildlife
The State is committed to $150,000 for the parcel assuming that the appraisal hits that figure for either FY2019 or FY2010.  Seelig is waiting to hear back from Plymouth County.  Seelig will follow up before the next BOS Meeting.
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Monponsett Pond 
The office received the end of year report from SOLitude.  No action needed from the BOS. 
HOPS Playground
The Town has received one quote, from UltiPlay, via the State contract.  Community Build should occur next month.  Roy wanted to add that they are looking for anyone to help on April 13th and 14th starting at 8 a.m.  There is a sign-up sheet on the HOPS Facebook page. 
Access to Fire Department Property
Partner Engineering and Science, on behalf of its client, the owner of 416-434 Plymouth Street, has asked for access to the Fire Station property in order to install groundwater monitoring wells and collect groundwater samples in connection with the detection of chemicals on the client’s property.  The Fire Chief knows about this and was scheduled to meet with someone from Partner Engineering today.  Seelig has forwarded the draft agreement to Attorney Mayo for review.  If necessary, he can invite Partner Engineering to meet with the Board.
Re-Use of Police Cruiser
Scott Materna has asked about the possibility of having one of the police cruisers that would normally be traded-in, given to the M&SBC instead.  Roy said that it has not come through the capital plan and said the last time it was brought to Town meeting it was not received well.  She added that they will need to sit down and see what the best use of the vehicle would be.  Seelig will have the necessary parties come in on March 26th. 
Donation of T-Shirts
Linda Cole is working with Noah Roberts of Hanson, who is involved in Project 351.  Noah is looking for gently worn clothing as part of his Cradles to Crayons drive and thought that the Town could donate the leftover 275th celebration (10 years ago) T-Shirts.  Garron asked how many shirts were there and Seelig did not know.  He asked that they table this until they get more information about the t-shirts.  
280 South Street
The owner of 280 South Street, Silver Leaf Farm, met with the ZBA last night.  Seelig recommended that the ZBA consult with land use counsel about the proposal to expand the activities on the site to include wood/lumber processing as there are questions about the ZBA’s jurisdiction on the matter along with permits for particular uses.  The ZBA will consult with counsel but Seelig will follow up.

Fire Suppression System II Contract
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted that the Town Administrator, Charles Seelig, to sign the contract between the Town of Halifax and the General Contractor, Paul J. Rogan Co., Inc., for the Halifax Elementary School Fire Suppression System.
Law Account 
The above account is down to about $2,000.  Much of the drain has been the Andrews v. Halifax case.  Seelig will need to start requesting reserve fund transfers and then search around for line item transfers for the rest of the year.  It may be prudent to make sure that there is sufficient funding for FY2020.
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Live Entertainment – Jane Williamson
Garron was concerned about the parking given it is in a small area but seeing as the police chief signed off on it, he was okay with it. 
Moved by Garron approved Permit #2019-03 issued to Jane Williamson for live entertainment at 19 White Island Road for Saturday, August 3, 2019.   

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:17 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Highway, Firefighters, Police Chief and Town Administrator:
	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


Roy announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:55 p.m.: 

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:55 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Thomas Millias
Clerk
/pjm
